
  

DRAFT 

Town of Blowing Rock  

Town Council Regular Meeting 

May 12, 2015 

  

The Town of Blowing Rock Town Council met in regular session on Tuesday, May 12, 
2015 at 6:00 p.m. The meeting took place at Town Hall located at 1036 Main Street, 
Blowing Rock. Present were Mayor J.B. Lawrence, Council members Albert Yount, Dan 
Phillips, Sue Sweeting, Doug Matheson and Ray Pickett. Others in attendance were Town 
Manager Scott Fogleman, Town Attorney Allen Moseley, Town Engineer Doug Chapman, 
Planning Director Kevin Rothrock, Building Inspector John Warren, Police Chief Tony 
Jones, Finance Officer Nicole Norman, Public Works & Utilities Director Mike Wilcox, 
Parks & Recreation Director Jennifer Brown, Fire Chief Kent Graham, Planning Intern 
Maddie Shelton and Town Clerk Sharon Greene.  

  

CALL TO ORDER 

  

Mayor Lawrence called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone.   

  

MOMENT OF SILENCE 

  

Council Member Matheson asked for a moment of silence in honor of two Town of Blowing 
Rock employees who had recently passed, Police Officer Timothy Allen Hunt and Fire 
Fighter Travis Jake Gryder.  

  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  



Council Member Sweeting made a motion to approve the minutes for the April 14, 2015 
meeting, as written, seconded by Council Member Pickett. Unanimously approved.  

  

SPECIAL RECOGNITIONS AND REPORTS 

  

A monthly update regarding the Hwy 321 Widening Project was given by Mr. Kipp Turner 
of Maymead Construction.   He began by saying that work continued on the 18- inch 
sewer line installation and tie-in near the Hess Station.  According to Mr. Turner, the work 
would be completed soon and the barrels would be removed from the traffic lane.  

  

Mr. Turner stated the relocation of sewer lines on Cliff Lane would be needed because 
the existing lines were located where the guardrail was planned. The Town would receive 
notification as to when that work would begin.  

  

Mr. Turner advised that NCDOT had worked on the signal synchronization at Tanger 
Outlets and the new 321 Business Intersection to help with the traffic flow. 

  

Also, work is almost completed on Wall #19 across from the Blowing Rock Golf Course 
and retaining wall work would begin near Fairway Villas.  Mr. Turner stated that retaining 
wall construction near Canyons Restaurant would also be completed soon.  

  

According to Mr. Turner, a representative from NCDOT had visited businesses on Valley 
Boulevard regarding their driveway access and excavation work had begun across from 
the Broyhill Furniture Showroom. 

  

Council Member Matheson inquired if Mr. Turner had received more information 
regarding the lack of a turn lane returning to Town and suggested the turn lane leading 
to Food Lion being removed. Mr. Turner commented that Mr. Doug Eller of NCDOT had 
looked into this issue and there were various reasons this could not be done, one reason 
being site distance.  

  



Council Member Phillips asked Mr. Turner how many employees were currently working 
on the project and if he had the authority to call in as many people as needed. Mr. Turner 
explained that he was the project manager and the number of people working on the 
project depended on the area of activity and which subcontractors were needed at that 
time.  

  

Council Member Phillips also expressed the need for a left turn signal entering Sunset 
Drive to help with traffic flow in that area. Mr. Turner stated he would relay the request to 
the appropriate person with NCDOT. 

  

Council Member Pickett asked about the timeline for the project. Mr. Turner stated the 
Hwy 321 business section of the project should be completed the summer of 2016.  

  

Mr. Turner then reviewed several milestones for the upcoming year.  Mayor Lawrence 
thanked Mr. Turner for his monthly update.  

  

CONSENT AGENDA 

  

Town Manager Fogleman presented the following consent agenda items: 

  

1.    Resolution Agreement Regarding Collection of Occupancy Taxes From Online 
Travel Companies  

A resolution has been prepared between various Online Travel Companies to begin 
remitting occupancy taxes due to Watauga County and the Towns of Banner Elk, Beech 
Mountain, Seven Devils, and Blowing Rock for the time period beginning after April 20. 
2015. Resolution Agreement – Attachment A 

  

2.    Recognition of Additional Donations for the American Legion Building Renovation 
Project 



The Blowing Rock Community Foundation initially contributed $5,000 for the project, and 
subsequently another $10,000 was contributed by the Foundation in support of the 
project.  Albert Yount has also contributed $11,543 for the kitchen renovation in memory 
of his late wife. These funding sources are being recommended for official recognition 
and appropriation to the project to fund additional siding on the rear of the building, paving 
to support storm water flows, kitchen renovation, and other minor changes identified as 
the project nears completion.  

  

3.    Painting the Old Fire Rescue Building  

To help protect the exterior and improve the overall appearance of the former Fire Rescue 
Building located on the corner of Park Avenue and Wallingford Street, staff recommends 
contracting to paint the building. This will include the side facing the American legion 
Building, the back facing the tennis courts, and the molding around the overhead doors 
on the front.  Sales tax revenue this fiscal year are trending better then budget, and it is 
recommended that $3,500 of that revenue be recognized and appropriated to 
Maintenance/Repair Governmental Buildings. The goal is to have this painted by the time 
the American legion Building Renovation is complete at the end of May.  

  

4.    Budget Ordinance Amendments to Account for Various Items 

Consistent with actions at previous Council meetings and the financial impacts of those 
included on this agenda, the related budget ordinance amendments have been prepared. 
In addition, capital project closeout budget adjustments associated with the final audit 
from fiscal year 2014 are included.  

  

Council Member Pickett made a motion to approve all Consent Agenda items as 
presented, seconded by Council Member Phillips.  Unanimously approved.  Budget 
Amendment Ordinance # 2015 ____ - Attachment B 

  

DISCUSSION AGENDA 

  

1.    Conditional Rezoning From Single Family to General Business CZ #2015-01 



Planning Director Kevin Rothrock presented a request from Wes and Angela “Renee” 
Carter for a conditional rezoning of their property located at 114 Skyland View Drive from 
R-15, single-family to CZ-GB, Conditional Zoning – General Business.  

  

Planning Director Rothrock stated that Mr. & Mrs. Carter were proposing to restrict uses 
of the building to: 1) single-family home; 2) home occupations; and 3) office with 
associated sales. 

  

If approved, the only uses allowed are those that are specifically included in the 
conditional rezoning approval.  Any substantial changes to the plans shall follow 
procedures of the review and approval, specified by Section 16-9.6 of the Land Use Code, 
which requires either the Planning Board and/or Town Council to approve the changes. 
A zoning permit issued by the Planning staff will ensure compliance with the Conditional 
Zoning District requirements/limitations.  

  

The applicant is proposing the following restrictions: 

  

1.    Operations designed to attract little customer or client traffic.  

2.    Majority of dollar volume not done with walk-in trade. 

3.    Commercial activities to be located within the building.  

4.    Normal business operations between 7 a.m. and 7 p.m. only.  

5.    Deliveries during normal business hours only.  

6.    No deliveries by tractor-trailer.  

7.    Long-term residential rental only (28 days or more). 

8.    The sign for the property will not exceed 24 square feet (recommended by the Planning 
Board). 

  

Planning Director Rothrock reviewed the site plan, architectural changes, landscaping, 
etc., for the project. He also stated that a neighborhood meeting was held at Town Hall 



on March 26, 2015 with fourteen (14) people in attendance. Several concerns were 
discussed at that time and the applicant had reduced the list of proposed uses for the 
property to help with those concerns.  

  

During the Planning Board meeting held on April 16, 2015, a recommendation for 
approval of the rezoning request from R-15 to Conditional General Business was made.  
Mr. Rothrock advised that an adjoining property owner had expressed some concerns 
prior to the Planning Board meeting; however, they attended the meeting and were not 
opposed to the project. In addition to the conditions proposed by the applicant, the 
Planning Board recommended the signage for the property be limited to 24 square feet.  

  

Council Member Phillips asked if the property were to be sold would the zoning stay the 
same. Planning Director Rothrock stated that it would.  

  

Council Member Sweeting questioned the parking requirements for the property and 
asked Planning Director Rothrock to better define “home occupational”. He stated a home 
occupation would have minimal traffic such as accountant, art studio, beauty parlor, etc. 

  

Applicant Renee Carter was present to speak regarding the request.  Mrs. Carter stated 
that she and her husband had purchased the property in 2013 with intentions of being 
good neighbors and with expectations of finding the best use of the property. She stated 
they had also waited until the Town’s Comprehensive Plan update had been completed, 
per Town staff’s request, before making this decision.  

  

Mrs. Carter expressed that she and her husband Wes had met with Mr. and Mrs. Sigmon 
to discuss any concerns they had and Mr. and Mrs. Sigmon were no longer opposed to 
the project.  

  

Mrs. Carter expressed that she and her husband wished to maintain the integrity of the 
existing building and the surrounding landscaping. Mrs. Carter advised the property was 
now within 16 feet from Valley Boulevard whereas before the widening began, the 
property was 100 feet from the highway. Mrs. Carter also stated the barrier of vegetation 
between their property and the adjoining Weant property would remain. 



  

Mrs. Carter explained since this property was the first to go through the Town’s 
Conditional Zoning process, a neighborhood meeting was held on March 26th, followed 
by the Planning Board meeting in April and a decision was made to ask that this property 
be used as residential, home occupation or small home office.  While the property had 
never been used as residential, only as a church, Mrs. Carter explained that they wished 
for the residential option to remain; however the property would not be used as a short-
term rental.  

  

Council Member Matheson asked if Mr. and Mrs. Carter had spoken with all the neighbors 
and if so, how did they feel about the proposed use of the property.  Mrs. Carter stated 
they had spoken with all the neighbors and with the exception of a few concerns; the 
residents nearby were not opposed to the project. Mrs. Carter stated she thought it was 
the fear of change taking place, the change of appearance of the property and wanting to 
make sure that they (the Carters) would follow through with their plans as presented were 
the main concerns.  

  

With no further discussion, a motion was made by Council Member Pickett to close the 
public hearing, seconded by Council Member Matheson.  Unanimously approved. 

  

Council Member Pickett then made a motion to approve the request as presented, 
seconded by Council Member Phillips.  Unanimously approved, CZ Ordinance #2015__ 
From Single-Family to General Business #2015-01 – Attachment C 

  

DISCUSSION AGENDA 

  

1.    Foggy Rock Restaurant Minor Amendment CUP #2010-03  

Planning Director Rothrock stated that Burt Myers, owner of the Foggy Rock Restaurant 
was requesting a minor amendment to the conditional use permit issued for the restaurant 
to enclose and add a shed roof to the existing deck. The enclosure would match the 
recent improvements that were made with weathered oak barn siding and metal roofing. 
The enclosure would not require additional parking based on the size and the number of 
seats on the existing deck.  



  

Council Member Sweeting inquired about the two tables located in front of the building in 
addition to the seating on the deck where the proposed changes were to take place. She 
asked if additional parking would be needed for the tables located in front. She thought 
adequate parking for the two tables needed to be a condition of this CUP change.  Mr. 
Myers explained that normally the front area was for people to sit while waiting to get into 
the restaurant; however he had extra parking spaces due to changes that were made in 
the parking area of his property due to a dumpster being moved.  

  

Without further discussion, Council Member Phillips made a motion to approve the 
request as presented, seconded by Council Member Pickett.  Unanimously approved. 
Foggy Rock Restaurant Minor Amendment CUP #2010-03 – Attachment D 

  

2.    Bid Award and Appropriation for Storm Water Repair at Intersection of Sunset and 
Cornish 

Town Engineer Doug Chapman explained that on April 30, 2015, three (3) bids were 
received for replacement of culverts at the intersection of Sunset Drive and Cornish Road, 
along with related roadway repairs. M&M Construction of Banner Elk, Inc. was the lowest 
bidder with a bid in the amount of $21,625. Mr. Chapman then explained the 
improvements that would be made to include the removal of several failing culverts, and 
installation of new ones, surface stabilization, etc.  

  

Mayor Pro-tem Yount asked if the Lorry Mulhern property was included in the 
improvements.  Mr. Chapman explained work included near that property would be 
permitted separately and completed in the near future. With no further comments, Council 
Member Pickett made a motion to accept the bid in the amount of $21,625 with an 
additional $10,000 for related adjacent work totaling $31,625 with M&M Construction Inc. 
as presented, seconded by Council Member Sweeting.  Unanimously approved. 

  

3.    Presentation of the Recommended Budget for Fiscal Year 2016  

Town Manager Fogleman presented the Recommended Budget for Fiscal year 2016 in 
accordance with the Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act. He advised the 
recommended budget totaled $13,660,372 and there were three (3) scheduled budget 
work session the following week. A public hearing would then be held at the next Council 
meeting on June 9, 2015 beginning at 6:00 p.m.  



  

Town Manager Fogleman explained the layout of the recommended budget and the key 
driving forces. Town Manager Fogleman reviewed the major issues that impacted the 
budget such as the General Obligation Bond Referendum that was voted on and 
approved in 2014. He also reviewed the tax base summary stating that in 2014, due to it 
being a tax revaluation year, the Town’s tax base had decreased by 4.5 percent which 
warranted a tax rate increase. This year the tax base had increased by approximately 1.2 
percent.  

  

According to Town Manager Fogleman, another key driver of the budget was the Town’s 
population. He explained Blowing Rock was located in two counties and in 1991 the 
population for Caldwell County had been 44 people and was now 108.  In 1991 Watauga 
County’s population had been 1,267 and was now 1,285. He further explained the 
spending dollars had doubled over that period; however, spending power had not kept up 
with the rate of inflation.  

  

Town Manager Fogleman reviewed proposed changes to the recommended budget in 
more detail and extended his gratitude to all the Department Director Team for their hard 
work on the budget.  

  

Mayor Lawrence announced that the budget work sessions scheduled for the following 
week were open to the public if anyone wished to attend.  

  

  

SPEAKERS FROM THE FLOOR 

  

Mr. Lee Dunston a resident at 1922 Main Street spoke regarding the Hwy 321 Widening 
Project.  He strongly urged Council to become more proactive regarding the completion 
of the project and felt the widening project was a scandal and appeared to be a 
moonscape. Mr. Dunston further stated that he thought the project would take 2-3 more 
years to complete and that Council needed to deal with NCDOT in a more oppositional 
way instead of working in a cooperative manner.  

  



Mr. Dunston commented the rock-facing near Cliff Dwellers Inn was a major issue that 
needed to be dealt with and that NCDOT was treating that area like it was the “big dig in 
Boston.” He felt the contractors needed to work at night, weekends, etc., whatever it took 
to complete the work. He also stressed that Council needed to go to Raleigh to speak 
with NCDOT representatives and suggested that Council get copies of all the 
subcontractor contracts and review them thoroughly. Mr. Dunston stated the widening 
project was damaging Blowing Rock permanently by making it an “ugly moonscape” and 
again encouraged Council to deal with it more aggressively.  

  

Council Member Phillips stated that he agreed with Mr. Dunston’s comments. On 
Council’s behalf, Mayor Lawrence thanked Mr. Dunston for his comments.  

  

ADJOURN 

  

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 7:40 p.m. 

  

  

MAYOR ____________________________ ATTEST _________________________ 

                      J.B. Lawrence Sharon Greene, Town Clerk 

  

  

ATTACHMENTS ( 05-12-15) 

Resolution Agreement – Attachment A 

SEE BELOW 

Budget Amendment Ordinance # 2015 ____ - Attachment B 

SEE BELOW 

CZ Ordinance #2015__ From Single-Family to General Business #2015-01 Attachment 
C 



SEE BELOW 

Foggy Rock Restaurant Minor Amendment CUP #2010-03 – Attachment D 

SEE BELOW 

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

 


























































































